## Journal of International and Global Studies

Volume 9 | Number 2

Article 4

6-1-2018

# The Nuclear Weapons Prohibition Treaty and the Paradox of Japan's Nuclear Identity

Daisuke Akimoto Ph.D. *Independent Scholar, Shinjuku, Tokyo, Japan*, Daisuke.akimoto.academic@gmail.com

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.lindenwood.edu/jigs

Part of the Anthropology Commons, Critical and Cultural Studies Commons, Environmental Studies Commons, and the Sociology Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Akimoto, Daisuke Ph.D. (2018) "The Nuclear Weapons Prohibition Treaty and the Paradox of Japan's Nuclear Identity," *Journal of International and Global Studies*: Vol. 9: No. 2, Article 4.

DOI: 10.62608/2158-0669.1402

Available at: https://digitalcommons.lindenwood.edu/jigs/vol9/iss2/4

This Essay is brought to you for free and open access by the Journals at Digital Commons@Lindenwood University. It has been accepted for inclusion in Journal of International and Global Studies by an authorized editor of Digital Commons@Lindenwood University. For more information, please contact <a href="mailto:phuffman@lindenwood.edu">phuffman@lindenwood.edu</a>.

The Nuclear Weapons Prohibition Treaty and the Paradox of Japan's Nuclear Identity

Daisuke Akimoto PhD
Independent Scholar
Shinjuku, Tokyo, Japan
Daisuke.akimoto.academic@gmail.com

#### Abstract

On 7 July 2017, the "Nuclear Weapons Prohibition Treaty" (NWPT) to ban nuclear weapons in general was adopted in the United Nations General Assembly. The Japanese government, however, voted against the NWPT while insisting on its own resolution plan to facilitate global nuclear elimination. This paper examines Japan's nuclear identity with regard to the legal prohibition of nuclear weapons, especially the NWPT. Why did the Japanese government vote against the NWPT despite the fact that Japan is the sole state to have ever suffered nuclear bombing in war? With a view to providing multiple perspectives regarding this simple but important question, this paper applies "analytical eclecticism" in combination with international relations theory. The multiple theoretical perspectives on Japan's policy toward nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament are instrumental in clarifying Japan's nuclear identity and exploring its role in nuclear abolition. Finally, this paper considers alternative policy options that the Japanese government needs to take into consideration and put into practice in order to bridge a gap between nuclear and non-nuclear countries toward the total elimination of nuclear weapons

**Keywords**: Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT), Nuclear Weapons Prohibition Treaty (NWPT), nuclear disarmament, nuclear identity, the US nuclear umbrella

On 7 July 2017, the "Nuclear Weapons Prohibition Treaty" (NWPT), or the Treaty on the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons, was adopted in the United Nations General Assembly (UNGA) with 122 countries in favor, one country (Netherlands) opposed, and one (Singapore) abstaining. The NWPT is designed to ban nuclear weapons in general and signatory countries are not allowed to develop, test, produce, manufacture, acquire, possess, stockpile, transfer, receive, use, or threaten to use nuclear weapons (United Nations, 2017, July 7, p. 12).

The necessity of a legally binding instrument to ban nuclear weapons had been discussed by international non-governmental organizations (NGO) in the 1990s. In April 1996, the International Association of Lawyers Against Nuclear Arms (IALANA), the International Network of Engineers and Scientists Against Proliferation (INESAP), and the International Physicians for Prevention of Nuclear War (IPPNW) proposed to create a Nuclear Weapons Convention (NWC) (Datan, Hill, Scheffran, & Ware, 2007; IALANA, 2009). Importantly, the International Court of Justice (ICJ) issued an advisory opinion on legality of the threat or use of nuclear weapons in July 1996 (ICJ, 1996). The draft of the NWC was submitted by Costa Rica to the United Nations in November 1997. In December 2007, Costa Rica and Malaysia submitted an updated draft of the NWC to the United Nations Secretary General (UNSG) (United Nations, 2008, January 18). In this context, UNSG Ban Kimoon proposed to initiate negotiations for the NWC in October 2008 (UN News Centre, 2010, August 6), and U.S. President Barack Obama declared to pursue a world without nuclear weapons in Prague in April 2009.

Meanwhile, the International Campaign to Abolish Nuclear Weapons (ICAN) has played a leading role in facilitating the nuclear disarmament movement to create a legally binding instrument to prohibit nuclear weapons (ICAN, 2010, 2012). Moreover, the international conference on "humanitarian impact" of nuclear weapons was held in Oslo of Norway in March 2013 (Norwegian Government, 2013, March 11). The international conferences on humanitarian impact on nuclear weapons were also held in Nayarit of Mexico in February 2014, and in Vienna of Austria in December 2014 (Reaching Critical Will, 2014, February 14, 2014, December 9). From 27 April to 22 May 2015, the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT) Review Conference took place at the United Nations in New York, yet the conference failed to lead to an outcome document (United Nations, 2015).

In order to overcome the stalemate, the Open-Ended Working Group (OEWG) was set up in the UNGA, and the OEWG adopted a resolution draft to start negotiations for the NWPT in August 2016. In October 2016, the UNGA adopted a resolution to initiate negotiations for the NWPT as of March 2017. The Japanese government, however, voted against the resolution to start talks on the NWPT which was adopted with as many as 122 countries in favor, decided not to participate in the negotiation conference at the United Nations, and eventually opposed the Treaty.

Why did the Japanese government vote against the NWPT despite the fact that Japan is the sole state to have ever suffered nuclear bombing in war? With a view to providing multiple perspectives concerning this paradox, this paper applies "analytical eclecticism" in combination with international relations theory. The multiple theoretical viewpoints on Japan's policy toward nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament are instrumental in clarifying Japan's nuclear identity. Finally, this paper explores alternative policy options that the Japanese government will be able to take into consideration and put into practice.

#### Japan's Opposition to the Nuclear Weapons Prohibition Treaty

Based on the international conferences regarding the catastrophic humanitarian consequences of nuclear detonation, the OEWG was established in the UNGA. The three sessions were held in Geneva of Switzerland from 22 February to 19 August 2016, and the OEWG adopted a resolution draft to start negotiations for the NWPT in its final report (Reaching Critical Will, 2016, August 19). On 27 October 2016, the First Committee on Disarmament in the UNGA adopted a resolution to initiate negotiations for the NWPT as of 27 March 2017, but the Japanese government voted against the resolution (United Nations, 2016, October 14). On 23 December 2016, the same resolution was adopted by the UNGA, and Japan voted against the resolution again (United Nations, 2016, December 23).

In response to the decision by the Japanese government, both domestic and international newspapers responded with criticism. For instance, *Asahi Shimbun* criticized the Japanese government for prioritizing the "nuclear umbrella" of the United States over the NWPT. *Asahi Shimbun* made a harsh comment that Japan's decision caused strong criticism by "*hibakusha*," survivors of atomic bombings in Hiroshima and Nagasaki. In its editorials, *Asahi Shimbun* commented that the decision by the Japanese government was "extremely regrettable" (*Asahi Shimbun*, 2016, October 29).

Mainichi Shimbun commented that Japan's vote against the resolution would lead to international criticism by non-nuclear states and non-governmental organizations that work for nuclear abolition. It was reported that Akira Kawasaki, one of the representatives of the ICAN, criticized the decision arguing that Japan took sides with nuclear states. Also, it noted that Yasuto Fukui, associate professor of Hiroshima City University, contended that Japan should have abstained rather than oppose the resolution (Mainichi Shimbun, 2016, October 28). The editorials of Mainichi Shimbun, moreover, commented that Japan as a "mediator" between nuclear and non-nuclear states should not have opposed the resolution (Mainichi Shimbun, 2016, October 29).

Tokyo Shimbun noted that Japan's decision was "contradictory" because Japan as a nuclear-bombed state has consistently pursued nuclear abolition and submitted its own resolution draft for nuclear abolition (*Tokyo Shimbun*, 2016, October 28). *Tokyo Shimbun* moreover argued that Japan would lose its identity as a "mediator" between nuclear and non-nuclear states in the debate and facilitation of nuclear disarmament. It also highlighted that Japan's opposition to the resolution was regarded as a "betrayal" to hibakusha and caused anger of those who work for nuclear abolition (*Tokyo Shimbun*, 2016, October 29).

Japan Times was acrimonious, denouncing that Japan's opposition to the resolution was "regrettable" and "hypocritical" (Japan Times, 2016, November 3). Nihon Keizai Shimbun reported that Japan's opposition clarified a gap between an ideal of nuclear abolition and a reality of security. The newspaper contended that the opposition by Japan as a sole nuclear-bombed state that pursues nuclear abolition was "contradiction" (Nihon Keizai Shimbun, 2016, October 29). One of the survivors of nuclear bombing of Hiroshima stated that "Japan should sign, and its refusal to do so broke the hearts of many survivors," and Tomihisa Taue, mayor of Nagasaki City, criticized the Abe government for opposing the NWPT during the memorial service on 9 August 2017 (Asahi Shimbun, 2017, September 22). Furthermore, Japan's decision on the NWPT was academically criticized by the supporters of the treaty,

describing Japan's opposition to the treaty as "the wrong side of history, geography, legality, morality, and humanity" (Thakur, 2017).

Here, a simple question instantly rises. Why did Japan as a sole state that suffered from nuclear bombs in war vote against the resolution on the NWPT? With regard to this question, on behalf of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan (MOFA), Foreign Minister Fumio Kishida explained that the Japanese government voted against the resolution on the NWPT because nuclear states opposed the resolution, and therefore, the resolution would eventually enlarge the discrepancy between nuclear and non-nuclear states. Moreover, the resolution did not include Japan's proposals that value early conclusion of the Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty (CTBT), negotiations for the Fission Material Cutoff Treaty (FMCT), alarm-off of nuclear weapons, and transparency of nuclear power (MOFA, 2017, July 11). Yet, the explanation by the Japanese government seems to be elusive and paradoxical, and therefore, theoretical and multilayered viewpoints are necessary to comprehend Japan's opposition to the NWPT.

### Analytical Eclecticism: Theoretical Perspectives of Japan's Nuclear Identity

In an attempt to provide wider and multiple perspectives on the reasons that Japan opposed the NWPT, this section seeks to employ orthodox international relations theory in combination with an approach of "analytical eclecticism." A research method, analytical eclecticism, was proposed by Peter Katzenstein in order to examine Japan's security policy. Katzenstein set forth the necessity of a method of analytical eclecticism as follows:

Some writings on Japanese security may, in the future, be able to take a more eclectic turn, by incorporating elements drawn from three different styles of analysis—the testing of alternative explanations, the rendering of synthetic accounts, and historically informed narratives (Katzenstein, 2008, p. 3).

First, "classical liberalism" premises that "the application of reason and ethics to international relations can lead to a more orderly, just, and cooperative world" and perpetual peace and complete disarmament are achievable as argued by Immanuel Kant (Kegley & Blanton, 2011, p. 37, 38). Japan's "anti-nuclear pacifism" based on the experience of bombings on Hiroshima and Nagasaki coincides with the theoretical premise of classical liberalism. Second, the main argument of "neo-liberalism" is that "international cooperation" is possible and achievable in international relations by creating "international regimes" (Ibid, pp. 42-43). As premised by neo-liberalism, Japan has made a contribution to the international movement for nuclear disarmament by submitting its own resolution plan to the UNGA every year and facilitating the non-proliferation and disarmament regime.

Third, the premise of "classical realism" is that sovereign states tend to maximize their national interests, and a fundamental national interest for sovereign countries is independence and survival (Ibid, pp. 31-32). In this sense, it is natural for Japan as a sovereign state to seek to normalize its military capability, because Japan is surrounded by nuclear-armed countries, especially North Korea. Fourth, the argument of "neo-realism" is that the essential nature of international relations is "anarchic," and a policy of "balance of power" is significant, whereas a "hegemonic state" provides international order and influences decision-making of other countries (Ibid, p. 35, 66). In this light, the Japan-U.S. alliance, especially the U.S. nuclear umbrella, is vital for Japan's security policy.

In addition, "constructivism" as an analytical approach of international relations values "norms and identities" that construct sovereign states and the international system (Ibid, pp. 46-50; Wendt, 1992). In terms of constructivism in application of analytical eclecticism to the analysis of Japan's policy toward nuclear disarmament and non-proliferation, Japan's "nuclear identity" can be classified as: a) nuclear-bombed state (classical liberalism), b) nuclear disarmament state (neo-liberalism), c) nuclear-threatened state (classical realism), and d) nuclear-umbrella state (neo-realism), as in Table below. These four theoretical perspectives will assist in examining multiple factors for which the Japanese government opposed the NWPT.

Table: Four Theoretical Perspectives on Japan's Nuclear Identity

a) Nuclear-Bombed State	b) Nuclear Disarmament State
Classical Liberalism	Neo-Liberalism
Anti-nuclear pacifism	International cooperation
Bombings of Hiroshima and Nagasaki	International regimes
Article 9 of the Japanese Constitution	Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT)
The Three Non-Nuclear Principles	<ul> <li>Legal prohibition of nuclear weapons</li> </ul>
c) Nuclear-Threatened State	d) Nuclear-Umbrella State
Classical Realism	Neo-Realism
The right of individual self-defense	• The right of collective self-defense
• Self-Defense Forces (SDF) Law	· Japan-U.S. Security Treaty
Threats of nuclear-armed neighbor states	Nuclear strategy of the United States
Ballistic missile defense (BMD) system	Nuclear umbrella of the United States

**Note:** The above is an original analysis by the author.

## a) Classical Liberalism: Japan as a "Nuclear-Bombed State"

A theory of classical liberalism, which developed based on the devastating experience of the First World War, values morals and ethics in an analysis of politics and international relations (e.g. Carr, 1949). From a perspective of classical liberalism, it is natural for Japan to become an "anti-war/anti-nuclear pacifist state" after the devastation in the Asia Pacific War. In the end of the war, the United States dropped an atomic bomb on Hiroshima on 6 August 1945, and Japan became the sole country that suffered nuclear bombing in war. Three days later, another atomic bomb was dropped on Nagasaki by the United States. From a perspective of classical liberalism and constructivism, therefore, Japan's nuclear identity can be defined as a "nuclear-bombed state" (hibakukoku), although there are other countries that suffered from detonation of nuclear testing (e.g. Akimoto, 2014, p. 97).

In addition to the atomic bombings on Hiroshima and Nagasaki, Japan was victimized by the hydrogen bomb test. On 1 March 1954, crew members of Daigo Fukuryumaru (Lucky Dragon No.5) were exposed to nuclear fallout at Bikini Atoll in the Marshall Islands as a result of a hydrogen bomb test by the United States. All 23

crew members suffered from radiation sickness, and Aikichi Kuboyama died of acute radiation sickness on 23 September 1954. Based on this hydrogen bomb experience as well as the atomic bombings on Hiroshima and Nagasaki, an anti-nuclear peace movement has been active in Japan (e.g. Oishi, 2011).

Based on the nuclear identity as a nuclear-bombed state, Japan adopted an original nuclear policy, the so-called "Three Non-Nuclear Principles" (non-possession, non-production, and non-introduction of nuclear weapons) proposed by Prime Minister Eisaku Sato in the House of Representatives on 11 December 1967 (MOFA, 2014). Theoretically, nuclear disarmament and the non-proliferation regime can be regarded as Kantian liberal tradition (Franceschet, 2013, pp. 145-147), and in this regard, Japan's non-nuclear policy and support for the NPT regime is consistent with classical liberalism.

The Sato government decided to make the Three Non-Nuclear Principles a national principle by adopting a resolution in the House of Representatives on 24 November 1971. Notably, the Three Non-Nuclear Principles are reflected in *Defense Whitepaper*, annually published by the Ministry of Defense of Japan (Mizumoto, 2016, p. 208). In this sense, the Three Non-Nuclear Principles can be regarded as a fundamental "norm" that constructs Japan's nuclear identity as a nuclear-bombed state.

Japan's nuclear identity as a nuclear-bombed state is exemplified in the Nobel Peace Prize speech by Prime Minister Eisaku Sato on 11 December 1974. In his Nobel Prize lecture, Prime Minister Sato cited Article 9 of the Japanese Constitution stressing the essence of anti-war/anti-nuclear pacifism of Japan, and emphasized the importance of nuclear non-proliferation regime under the NPT (Nobelprize.org, 1974, December 11). The prime minister highlighted Japan's nuclear identity as a nuclear-bombed state and the significance of nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament as follows:

Japan is the only country in the world to have suffered the ravages of atomic bombing. That experience left an indelible mark on the hearts of our people, making them passionately determined to renounce all wars... The proliferation of nuclear weapons may well jeopardize the very survival of mankind. Nuclear disarmament has now become a matter of the utmost urgency (Ibid).

On the basis of its anti-war/anti-nuclear pacifism as a nuclear-bombed state, the Japanese government has consistently proposed resolution plans for nuclear abolition to the United Nations since 1994. On 5 December 2016, a resolution plan for nuclear abolition submitted by the Japanese government titled "United Action with Renewed Determination towards the Total Elimination of Nuclear Weapons" was adopted in the UNGA, for which as many as 167 countries including the United States voted (United Nations, 2016, December 12). Then, why did the Japanese government oppose the NWPT?

The Japanese government opposed the NWPT because the government has sought to pursue a "realistic" approach toward nuclear elimination. Indeed, Foreign Minister Fumio Kishida expounded that even after the NWPT comes into effect, it would not necessarily be "effective" to abolish nuclear weapons, if nuclear states do not abide by the NWPT (*Mainichi Shimbun*, 2016, October 29). It can be observed that Japan's nuclear identity and its international image as a nuclear-bombed state was weakened by opposing the NWPT. It signifies that the perspective of classical liberalism does not provide sufficient explanations for the decision by the Japanese government, and other theoretical viewpoints are necessary.

## b) Neo-Liberalism: Japan as a "Nuclear Disarmament State"

From a viewpoint of neo-liberalism, it is understandable for Japan to become a "nuclear disarmament state" that values "international regimes," such as arms control, disarmament, and non-proliferation based on the ideal of "international cooperation." This is because neo-liberalism holds the premise that international cooperation is possible under the anarchic international system (e.g. Keohane & Nye, 1977) on the basis of "international regimes" (e.g. Krasner ed., 1983). In the Cold War era, Japan supported the non-proliferation and disarmament regime, particularly the NPT. Notably, the Japanese government made an original diplomatic contribution to the conclusion of the Intermediate-range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty (Segawa, 2016, pp. 344-347). In the post-Cold War period, Japan has made continuous diplomatic and international contributions to nuclear disarmament and non-proliferation not only as a "nuclear-bombed state" but also as a "nuclear disarmament state" (e.g. MOFA, 2016). For this reason, it has been argued that Japan is expected to be a "bridge-builder" for nuclear abolition through its disarmament diplomacy (Toki, 2015).

A central international regime of nuclear disarmament and non-proliferation has been the NPT, which was created on 1 July 1968 and took effect on 5 March 1970 (IAEA, 1970). The Japanese government signed the NPT in February 1970 and ratified it in June 1976. Japan has supported the NPT regime composed of the following three pillars: a) nuclear non-proliferation, b) nuclear disarmament, and c) peaceful use of nuclear energy (MOFA, 2011, p. 14). Without doubt, the NPT regime is categorized as an international regime that neo-liberalism premises.

In addition to the support for the NPT regime, the Japanese government has made diplomatic endeavors for nuclear disarmament and non-proliferation by submitting a resolution plan for nuclear abolition to the UNGA every year. Japan's first resolution plan to the UNGA was submitted by the Tomiichi Murayama government on 15 December 1994 (MOFA, 2016, p. 13). In the resolution, "General and Complete Disarmament," it was agreed that the UNGA would seek "step-by-step reduction of nuclear threat" as well as "nuclear disarmament with a view to the ultimate elimination of nuclear weapons" (United Nations, 1994, December 15).

While facilitating the global nuclear elimination trend in the United Nations, the Japanese government in cooperation with the Australian government initiated the "International Commission on Nuclear Non-proliferation and Disarmament" (ICNND), and organized international conferences in Sydney, Washington, Moscow, and Hiroshima. In 2009, the ICNND published its final report in which both governments proposed to facilitate nuclear abolition by creating a legally binding framework (ICNND, 2009).

The diplomatic endeavor of the ICNND was developed into another multilateral disarmament diplomacy as the "Non-Proliferation and Disarmament Initiative" (NPDI) supported by foreign ministers of the following 12 countries: Australia, Canada, Chili, Germany, Japan, Mexico, Netherlands, Nigeria, the Philippines, Poland, Turkey, and the United Arab Emirates (UAE) in 2010. The first NPDI conference was co-chaired by Japan and Australia on 22 September 2010, and the "Joint Statement on Nuclear Disarmament and Non-Proliferation" was issued by 10 foreign ministers in New York (MOFA, 2010, September 22). Both the ICNND and the NPDI based on Japan's disarmament diplomacy are dedicated to international

cooperation to strengthen nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament as an international neo-liberal regime.

As a "nuclear disarmament state," the Japanese government hosted the 8<sup>th</sup> NPDI conference in Hiroshima on 11 and 12 April 2014. The 8<sup>th</sup> NPDI statement emphasized the necessity of "systematic and continued reduction of all types of nuclear weapons" (MOFA, 2014, April 12). Moreover, the Japanese government held the G7 Foreign Ministers' Meeting in Hiroshima on 10 and 11 April 2016. Notably, U.S. Secretary of State John F. Kerry and the other G7 ministers visited the Hiroshima Peace Memorial Park (MOFA, 2016, April 11). After the G7 Ise-Shima Summit, the Japanese government succeeded in inviting President Barack Obama to both the Hiroshima Peace Memorial Park and the Hiroshima Peace Memorial Museum on 27 May 2016 (MOFA, 2016, May 27). Thus, nuclear disarmament diplomacy by the Japanese government bore step-by-step but concrete diplomatic fruits.

If Japan advocates the nuclear disarmament and non-proliferation regime, why was the Japanese government against the NWPT? Given the characteristics of Japan's nuclear disarmament diplomacy and resolution plans to the UNGA for nuclear abolition, it can be considered that the Japanese government has adopted the "inclusive" and incremental approach toward nuclear elimination. Indeed, Japan's resolution plan, "United Action with Renewed Determination towards the Total Elimination of Nuclear Weapons," adopted in the UNGA, valued "united action" including from nuclear-armed states, especially the United States, and was supported by 167 countries (United Nations, 2016, December 12).

Japan's resolution plan for nuclear elimination is, therefore, consistent with "international cooperation" as the neo-liberalists premise. Apparently, the Japanese government has pursued "international cooperation" by proposing its own resolution plan which is "agreeable" to other UN member states including nuclear-armed states. Having said that, Japan's nuclear identity as a "nuclear disarmament state" is not necessarily consistent with its decision to oppose the NWPT. Hence, it is important to take realist perspectives into consideration to figure out why the Japanese government did not support the NWPT..

### c) Classical Realism: Japan as a "Nuclear-Threatened State"

In terms of a classical realist perspective, it is important to take Japan's national interests into consideration in examining reasons why Japan does not support the NWPT. For a sovereign state, political independence is the most integral national interest (e.g. Morgenthau, 2006), and nuclear-armed countries surrounding Japan can be perceived as potential and real threats to the survival of Japan (Swaine, Swanger, & Kawakami 2001). In fact, Japan's attitude toward the NWPT could be "influenced by whether and how it can effectively promote nuclear disarmament in a manner that helps reduce the nuclear threats Japan perceives vis-à-vis North Korea, China and Russia" (Tosaki & Hayashi, 2016, p. 22). In this sense, Japan's nuclear identity in terms of classical realism can be defined as a "nuclear-threatened state."

In reality, Japan has been surrounded by three nuclear-armed states, i.e. Russia, China, and North Korea, and it is perceived that its security environment has been becoming increasingly severe (MOD, 2016). During the Cold War era, the Soviet Union as a nuclear super power was a threat to the defense of Japan, but nuclear weapons of Russia are not a direct threat to peace and security of Japan in the post-Cold War period. Still, Japan fears that any accidental launches of nuclear

weapons by Russia might occur, and that some state or non-state actors could acquire formerly Soviet ballistic missiles to attack Japan (Swaine, Swanger, & Kawakami, 2001, p. 18).

Similarly, nuclear weapons of China, such as both intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBM) and submarine-launched ballistic missiles (SLBM), could reach the territory of Japan as concerned by Japanese strategists, military analysts, and politicians (Ibid, p. 14). Yet, nuclear weapons of North Korea are more imminent and threatening to the defense of Japan than those of Russia and China. The threat of North Korean nuclear capability and ballistic missiles stimulated Japan's policy on the development of ballistic missile defense system (Ibid, pp. 11-14).

Reportedly, North Korea announced that it manufactured nuclear weapons in 2005, and has conducted a number of nuclear tests including hydrogen bomb tests. In addition, it is likely that North Korea succeeded in miniaturizing nuclear weapons through the successive nuclear tests. This means that North Korea could launch ballistic missiles mounted with nuclear warheads in an attempt to target Japan, causing a direct and imminent threat to the defense of Japan (MOD, 2016, pp. 21-23).

In this regard, it is natural for Japan as a "nuclear-threatened state" to promote nuclear disarmament and non-proliferation. With a view to denuclearizing the Korean Peninsula, the so-called Six-Party Talks, composed of Japan, the United States, China, South Korea, Russia, and North Korea, was initiated in August 2003. Notably, in the fourth round of the Six-Party Talks held in September 2005, a joint statement was adopted to achieve the abandonment of "all nuclear weapons and existing nuclear programs" of North Korea. However, the Six-Party Talks have been suspended since December 2008 by the opposition of North Korea (MOFA, 2011, pp. 37-38). It is evident that North Korea has improved its nuclear capabilities and this is one of the reasons why Japan as a nuclear-threatened state submitted its original resolution plan to the UNGA in pursuit of a world without nuclear weapons, including the denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula.

Likewise, it is rational to comprehend that the Japanese government did not vote for the UNGA resolution to start negotiations for the NWPT because the resolution would be agreeable and beneficial for North Korea, which tends to ignore international disarmament and non-proliferation regime. It is highly unlikely that North Korea abides by the NWPT since it repeatedly ignored UN resolutions and seceded from the NPT (e.g. Perkovich, 2017, p. 9). With regard to the nuclear threat of North Korea, Nobushige Takamizawa, Japanese Ambassador to the Conference on Disarmament, mentioned North Korea's nuclear and missile threats as "a real and imminent security issue" and commented on the NWPT that "Even if such a ban treaty is agreed upon, we don't think that it would lead to the solution of real security issues, such as the threat by North Korea. This is why we voted against the UN General Assembly resolution" (MOFA, March 27, 2017, p. 2, 5). In short, Japan as a nuclear-threatened state judged that the UNGA resolution to negotiate for the NWPT would not be effective to denuclearize the Korean Peninsula, and hence, the Japanese government eventually voted against it. In this sense, Japan's decision is based on the most fundamental national interest, namely national survival as argued by classical realists.

## d) Neo-Realism: Japan as a "Nuclear-Umbrella State"

From a neo-realist perspective, foreign and security policies of sovereign states are influenced by the anarchic nature of an international system and a

hegemonic state (Waltz, 1959; Gilpin, 1981). Some defensive realists observed that proliferation of nuclear weapons could stabilize the international system (e.g. Waltz, 1981), and Japan might possess nuclear weapons for the purpose of self-defense (Waltz, 1993, 2000). From a viewpoint of offensive realism, it is considered that a state should maximize its power and seek to establish a regional hegemony (e.g. Measheimer, 2001), yet Japan decided not to acquire nuclear weapons. From a neorealist perspective, the Japanese government has continued its military dependence on the U.S. nuclear umbrella based on the Japan-US Security Treaty (Tosaki & Hayashi, 2016, p. 24). In this respect, Japan's nuclear identity can be described as a "nuclear-umbrella state."

During the Cold War period, the United States introduced nuclear weapons into Okinawa under the control of the United States. In the 1960s, the United States deployed Mace B surface-launched cruise missiles capable of carrying nuclear warheads to Okinawa as a nuclear deterrent against communist countries, especially China (*Ryukyu Shimpo*, 2013, May 24). When the United States returned Okinawa to Japan, the so-called "secret agreements" regarding nuclear weapons were allegedly agreed by Prime Minister Eisaku Sato and President Richard Nixon in the event of contingences (Okadome, 2010).

Moreover, the interpretation of the Three Non-Nuclear Principles differed between the Japanese government and the United States. While Prime Minister Sato declared "non-possession, non-production, and non-introduction" of nuclear weapons, the United States interpreted that the "transit" of nuclear weapons could be permitted. Although the Japanese government explained to the public that even "transit" of nuclear weapons is prohibited by the Three Non-Nuclear Principles, it is considered that the U.S. military planes or vessels equipped with nuclear weapons did pass through the territory of Japan (Tadokoro, 2011, pp. 102-103).

After Prime Minister Sato adopted the so-called Three Non-Nuclear Principles, the prime minister also announced the "Four Pillars of Nuclear Policy": a) adherence to the Three Non-Nuclear Principles, b) promotion of global nuclear disarmament, c) reliance on the U.S. nuclear deterrence, and d) promotion of the peaceful use of nuclear power, in the Plenary Session of the House of Representatives on 30 January 1968 (Ibid, p. 104). Thus, although Japan has adopted the "non-nuclear policy" as a "nuclear-bombed state," the government has relied on the U.S. nuclear umbrella, causing Japan's paradoxical nuclear identity.

In essence, the Japanese government has not changed its security policy that depends on the U.S. nuclear umbrella, which was reconfirmed in the 2015 Japan-U.S. Defense Guidelines that stipulated: "The United States will continue to extend deterrence to Japan through the full range of capabilities, including U.S. nuclear forces" (MOD, 2015). Accordingly, the nuclear posture of the U.S. government inevitably reflected on Japan's policy toward the NWPT. Although Japan is a "non-nuclear state" that holds the Three Non-Nuclear Principles, the dependence on the U.S. nuclear umbrella influences the decision of Japan as a U.S. ally and a "nuclear-umbrella state" (Kawasaki, 2017, p. 164).

As a matter of fact, it was reported that the United States placed "pressure" on its allies, including NATO member states and Japan, to oppose the UNGA resolution to begin negotiations for the NWPT. Before the voting, U.S. Disarmament Ambassador Robert Wood attempted to dissuade U.S. allies from voting for the resolution (*Nihon Keizai Shimbun*, 2016, October 29). According to *Japan Times*, the U.S. government sent a letter to its allies, pressuring them into voting against the resolution rather than merely abstaining (*Japan Times*, 2016, November 3).

In this light, *Sankei Shimbun* argued that the radical type of the Nuclear Weapons Prohibition Treaty is nonsense and would not prevent war and conflict from happening (*Sankei Shimbun*, 2016, 30 October). Similarly to the premise of neorealism, the Japanese government explained that the "balance of international security" is significant for the security of Japan, and that the NWPT would jeopardize the power balance based on the US nuclear deterrence (*Asahi Shimbun*, 2016, November 26). All in all, the political stance of the Japanese government regarding nuclear disarmament and non-proliferation is consistent with the premise of neorealism that it is difficult for sovereign states to contribute to international cooperation under the anarchic international system, unless there exists clear national interests in the cooperative action. From a structural realist perspective, therefore, it can be argued that the NWPT "could undermine the credibility of nuclear deterrence" (Perkovich, 2017, p. 11). For Japan as a nuclear-umbrella state, voting for the NWPT was considered to be an unrealistic action which could weaken the effectiveness of the nuclear deterrence of the United States.

### Transforming Japan's Nuclear Identity to Bridge the Gap

Through a lens of analytical eclecticism, Japan's nuclear identity and its attitude toward the NWPT have been analyzed so far. Then, what are alternatives for the Japanese government to contribute to achieving a world without nuclear weapons? Although Japan's nuclear identity as a "nuclear-threated state" and "nuclear-umbrella state" were dominant in its opposition to the NWPT, it is still possible to strengthen its nuclear identity as a "nuclear-bombed state" and "nuclear disarmament state" toward nuclear abolition in the light of constructivism that premises "transformation of identity" for international cooperation (e.g. Wendt, 1992, pp. 415-418).

As one of the feasible alternatives, it is possible for the Japanese government to build a bridge between the nuclear-armed states and the NWPT supporters (e.g. Clements 2018). The Japanese government can encourage the United States to take a leadership role in the field of nuclear disarmament by the so-called "building blocks" approach. Also, the Japanese government will be able to pressure nuclear weapons states, especially the United States, to abide by the nuclear disarmament obligation of the NPT. In addition, it is important for Japan to facilitate harmonization of the NPT and the NWPT by encouraging nuclear states to take nuclear risk reduction measures (Sood, 2018). In this approach, the NWPT can be regarded as one of the final blocks to build after the CTBT and the FMCT in the nuclear abolition process.

At an international and global level, one of the key diplomatic options as a possible alternative pathway is the NPDI framework. The Japanese government can reinvigorate the NPDI as a diplomatic vehicle with other nuclear dependent states, such as Australia and Canada in cooperation with pro-NWPT states (Meyer, 2018, p. 9). In addition to the NPDI, the Japanese government will be able to promote the "Group of Eminent Persons for Sustainable Advancement of Nuclear Disarmament" which was held in Hiroshima on 27 and 28 November 2017. The Group of Eminent Persons was designed to discuss the current situation of nuclear disarmament and necessary measures toward nuclear abolition (MOFA, 2017, November 28). In the first meeting of the Group of Eminent Persons, the significance of the "minimization point" in the nuclear disarmament process was confirmed as a mutual possible halfway mark to the total elimination (MOFA, 2017, December 8). The Group of Eminent Persons should be a bridge between the nuclear and non-nuclear states and between the NPT-led nuclear disarmament and the NWPT-led nuclear abolition.

At a domestic and political level, Japanese policymakers need to stimulate public debate on Japan's role in nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament in several committees at the National Diet. This paper, therefore, suggests that Japanese parliamentary politicians should discuss Japan's role in nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament in terms of the NWPT. Although it is nearly impossible for the current Japanese government to sign and ratify the NWPT, Japanese lawmakers can consider possible policy compatibilities and incompatibilities of the NWPT with Japan's foreign and security policy. At an academic, educational, and individual level, Japanese scholars and educators can explain and highlight the prospects and challenges of the NWPT in their research and education. As pointed out by Mitsuru Kurosawa, it is "fundamentally necessary to change people's views on nuclear weapons by stigmatizing them" with regard to the NWPT (Kurosawa, 2018, p. 13). Therefore, nuclear disarmament education will be of significance to consider Japan's role in nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament as well as the implication of the NWPT for a world without nuclear weapons. These possible alternative policy options can be adopted by the Japanese government that can transform its nuclear identity to bridge the gap between the NPT regime and the NWPT framework toward a nuclear free world.

#### **Conclusion**

This paper has investigated Japan's nuclear identity in relation to the NWPT. As a relevant background, it was confirmed that the international conferences on humanitarian impact of the use of nuclear weapons were held in Norway, Mexico and Austria, and moreover, the OEWG was established to discuss the issue of the NWPT. As opposed to the international endeavor to establish a legally binding instrument to ban nuclear weapons, the political stance of the Japanese government has been uncooperative to the creation of the NWPT. In particular, Japan's opposition to the UNGA resolution to start negotiations for the NWPT surprised and even disappointed non-nuclear states, international NGOs, and peace activist groups. To examine the paradox of Japan's nuclear identity and the reasons why Japan opposed the NWPT, this study classified Japan's multiple nuclear identity in light of analytical eclecticism.

First, from a classical liberalist standpoint, this paper described Japan's nuclear identity as a "nuclear-bombed state" that naturally desires nuclear abolition. Theoretically, Japan as a nuclear-bombed state should have played a leading role in the negotiation conference for the NWPT, while sharing the humanitarian consequence of nuclear detonation. In this sense, it appears to be paradoxical for a nuclear-bombed state to oppose the NWPT. Second, in terms of a neo-liberal viewpoint, Japan's nuclear identity was defined as a "nuclear disarmament state" that supports a "nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament regime" based on the neo-liberal ideal of "international cooperation." In this respect, it is understandable that the Japanese government preferred a more "agreeable" resolution plan for nuclear abolition, rather than the NWPT. From a neo-liberal theoretical perspective, however, it was desirable for Japan as a nuclear disarmament state to support the NWPT.

Third, a classical realist perspective provided the persuasive reason that Japan did not agree to the NWPT. From the classical realist viewpoint, Japan's nuclear identity is a "nuclear-threatened state" that has been surrounded by three nuclear-armed states. Especially, the technology of North Korea's ballistic missiles and nuclear weapons has been improved through continuous experiments. This is why Japan as a nuclear-threatened state desires a world free from nuclear weapons,

including denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula. In other words, the Japanese government did not agree to the NWPT which could benefit the nuclear strategy of North Korea.

Fourth, a neo-realist viewpoint explains that Japan as a "nuclear-umbrella state" opposed the NWPT, because Japan prioritized extended deterrence of the U.S. nuclear umbrella. It was moreover observed that Japan's decision was influenced by U.S. pressure to oppose the resolution to negotiate for the NWPT. Thus, this paper has clarified that Japan's nuclear identity has been fluctuating, and the United States eventually influenced Japan's policy toward the NWPT. Whether the future Japanese government signs the NWPT or not depends on domestic and international factors as well as its nuclear identity.

As possible alternative pathways, this paper has suggested that the Japanese government needs to continue the "Group of Eminent Persons for Substantive Advancement of Nuclear Disarmament" in order to fill a gap between nuclear and non-nuclear states and between the two different but mutually supplemental nuclear disarmament approaches. It also proposes that Japanese policymakers, researchers, and educators facilitate domestic discussion on the NWPT in terms of Japan's role in nuclear disarmament and non-proliferation, and strengthen disarmament education. Japan's nuclear identity appears to be paradoxical regarding its decision on the NWPT, but through domestic and international discussion and disarmament education, the Japanese government should be able to lead a global nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament movement as the sole country to have ever suffered from nuclear bombings in human history.

#### References

- Akimoto, D. (2014). An analysis of the ICNND: The Japan-Australia collaboration for nuclear abolition. *Asian Journal of Peacebuilding*, 2 (1), 97-110.
- Asahi Shimbun. (2016, October 29) (morning edition). Kakuno kasa jushi nihon hantai (Japan prioritized nuclear umbrella and opposed it).
- Asahi Shimbun. (2016, November 26) (morning edition). Kakuheiki kinshi joyaku nihon mo kosho sanka (Japan will join the negotiations for the nuclear weapons ban treaty).
- Asahi Shimbun. (2017, September 22). Why Japan doesn't sign global nuclear arms ban treaty. Retrieved March 31, 2018, from http://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/AJ201709220030.html
- Carr, E. H. (1949). The twenty years' crisis, 1919-1939. London: MacMillan.
- Clements, K. (2018). Bridging the gap between ban treaty supporters and step-by-step approaches to eliminating nuclear weapons. *Toda Policy Brief*. Retrieved April 6, 2018, from http://www.toda.org/files/london-2017/Summary-Report\_London-Workshop\_11.8-10.2017.pdf.
- Datan, M., Hill, F., Scheffran, J., & Ware, A. (2007). Securing our survival (SOS): The case for a nuclear weapons convention. Cambridge, Massachusetts USA: IPPNW.
- Franceschet, A. (2013). Kantian theory, nuclear weapons, and coercive anti-proliferation. *Asian Journal of Peacebuilding*, 1 (2), 139-155.
- Gilpin, R. (1981). War and change in world politics. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- IAEA (International Atomic Energy Agency). (1970). Treaty on the non-proliferation of nuclear weapons. 22 April 1970. Retrieved February 23, 2017, from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/publications/documents/infcircs/1970/infcirc140.pdf
- IALANA (International Association of Lawyers Against Nuclear Arms) and IHRC (International Human Rights Clinic, Human Rights Program, Harvard Law School). (2009). Good faith negotiations leading to the total elimination of nuclear weapons: Request for an advisory opinion from the international court of justice, legal memorandum. Massachusetts, Cambridge MA: Harvard Law School.
- ICAN (International Campaign to Abolish Nuclear Weapons). (2010). Towards nuclear abolition. June 2010. Retrieved February 4, 2017, from http://www.inesglobal.com/download.php?f=1c5bd093f9e9bb90fe35ea7ab2ead7d2
- ICAN. (2012). Towards a treaty banning nuclear weapons: A guide to government positions on a nuclear weapons convention. Retrieved February 5, 2017, from http://www.icannorway.no/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/nwcguide2012.pdf
- ICJ (International Court of Justice). (1996). Legality of the threat or use of nuclear weapons (Advisory opinion of 8 July 1996). Retrieved December 2, 2017, from http://www.icj-cij.org/docket/files/95/7495.pdf
- ICNND (International Commission on Nuclear Non-proliferation and Disarmament). (2009). *Eliminating nuclear threats: A practical agenda for global policy makers*. Retrieved February 10, 2017, from http://ycsg.yale.edu/sites/default/files/files/ICNND\_Report-EliminatingNuclearThreats.pdf
- Japan Times. (2016, November 3). Japan's hypocritical nuclear stance. Retrieved January 22, 2017, from http://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2016/11/03/editorials/japans-hypocritical-nuclear-stance/#.WIRxE2M0PmIKatzenstein, P. (2008). Rethinking Japanese security: Internal and external dimensions. New York: Routledge.
- Kawasaki, A. (2017). Kakuheiki kinshi joyaku to nihon no anzenhosho (The nuclear weapons ban treaty and the security of Japan). *SEKAI*, January 2017, 161-170.

- Kegley, C. W., & Blanton, S. L. (2011). World politics: Trend and transformation. Boston: Wadsworth.
- Keohane, R., & Nye J. Jr. (1977). *Power and interdependence: World politics in transition*. Boston: Little Brown.
- Kikkawa, G., & Mizumoto K. (Eds.). (2016). Why we can't eliminate nuclear weapons II: Perspectives and prospects for a "world without nuclear weapons". Kyoto: Horitsu Bunkasha.
- Krasner, S. (Ed.). (1983). International regimes. New York: Cornell University Press.
- Kurosawa, M. (2018). Stigmatizing and delegitimizing nuclear weapons. *Journal for Peace and Disarmament*. Retrieved March 25, 2018, from https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/25751654.2017.1419453?needAccess= true
- *Mainichi Shimbun*. (2016, October 28) (evening edition). Nihon "kakuno kasa" yusen (Japan prioritized "nuclear umbrella").
- *Mainichi Shimbun*. (2016, October 29). Editorial: Is Japan giving up mediator role in nuke ban treaty talks?. Retrieved February 10, 2017, from http://mainichi.jp/english/articles/20161029/p2a/00m/0na/012000c
- Measheimer, J. (2001). The tragedy of great power politics. New York: W. W. Norton.
- *Nihon Keizai Shimbun*. (2016, October 29). Kakukinshi joyaku mujun no hantaihyo (Japan's contradictory vote against the nuclear ban treaty).
- Meyer, P. (2018). Folding the umbrella: nuclear allies, the NPT and the ban treaty. *Toda Policy Brief*, 5. Retrieved March 18, 2018, from https://pugwashgroup.ca/folding-the-umbrella-nuclear-allies-the-npt-and-the-ban-treaty/
- Mizumoto, K. (2016). Hibakukoku nihon no yakuwari (The role of Japan as a nuclear-bombed state)'. In Kikkawa, G. & Mizumoto, K. (Eds.). (2016). Why we can't eliminate nuclear weapons II: Perspectives and prospects for a "world without nuclear weapons". (pp. 203-221). Kyoto: Horitsu Bunkasha.
- MOD (Ministry of Defense of Japan). (2015). The guidelines for Japan-US defense cooperation. 27 April 2015. Retrieved February 17, 2017, from http://www.mod.go.jp/e/d\_act/anpo/shishin\_20150427e.html
- MOD. (2016). Defense of Japan 2016. Tokyo: Ministry of Defense of Japan.
- MOFA (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan). (2010, September 22). Joint statement on nuclear disarmament and non-proliferation. Retrieved February 12, 2017, from http://www.mofa.go.jp/announce/fm/npt1009.html
- MOFA. (2011). *Japan's disarmament and non-proliferation policy*. Tokyo: Disarmament, Non-Proliferation and Science Department, Ministry of Foreign Affairs.
- MOFA. (2014). Three non-nuclear principles. Retrieved March 31, 2018, from http://www.mofa.go.jp/policy/un/disarmament/nnp/
- MOFA. (2014, April 12). Non-proliferation and disarmament initiative 8<sup>th</sup> ministerial meeting. Retrieved February 12, 2017, from http://www.mofa.go.jp/files/000035199.pdf
- MOFA. (2016). *Japan's disarmament and non-proliferation policy*. Retrieved March 31, 2018, from http://www.mofa.go.jp/mofaj/files/000145531.pdf
- MOFA. (2016, April 11). Japan-U.S. foreign ministers' meeting. Retrieved February 12, 2017, from http://www.mofa.go.jp/na/na1/us/page4e\_000421.html.
- MOFA. (2016, May 27). The president of the United States visits Hiroshima. Retrieved February 12, 2017, from http://www.mofa.go.jp/na/na1/us/page4e\_000462.html
- MOFA. (2018, March 27). Statement by H.E. Mr. Nobushige Takamizawa, ambassador extraordinary and plenipotentiary, permanent representative of Japan to the conference on disarmament at the high-level segment of the United Nations

- conference to negotiate a legally binding instrument to prohibit nuclear weapons, leading towards their total elimination. Retrieved March 31, 2018, from http://www.mofa.go.jp/mofaj/files/000243024.pdf
- MOFA. (2017, July 11). Press conference by foreign minister Kishida Fumio. Retrieved March 24, 2018, from http://www.mofa.go.jp/press/kaiken/kaiken3e\_000025.html
- MOFA. (2017, November 28). Group of eminent persons for sustainable advancement of nuclear disarmament. Retrieved March 18, 2018, from http://www.mofa.go.jp/press/release/press4e\_001817.html
- MOFA. (2017, December 8). Overview on the discussions at the 1<sup>st</sup> meeting of group of eminent persons for substantive advancement of nuclear disarmament. Retrieved March 18, 2018, from http://www.mofa.go.jp/dns/ac\_d/page25e\_000177.html
- Morgenthau, H. (2006). *Politics among nations: The struggle for power and peace*. Boston: McGraw-Hill Higher Education.
- Nobelprize.org. (1974, December 11). The pursuit of peace and Japan in the nuclear age. The Nobel peace prize 1974, Eisaku Sato. Retrieved February 10, 2017, from http://www.nobelprize.org/nobel\_prizes/peace/laureates/1974/sato-lecture.html
- Norwegian Government. (2013, March 11). Conference: Humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons. 4-5 March 2013, Oslo, Norway. Retrieved February 5, 2017, from https://www.regjeringen.no/en/topics/foreign-affairs/humanitarian-efforts/humimpact\_2013/id708603/
- Oishi, M. (2011). *The day the sun rose in the west: Bikini, the lucky dragon, and I.* Honolulu: Hawaii University Press.
- Okadome, Y. (2010). Hikaku sangensoku to kakumitsuyaku rongi: Hankaku to kakuno kasa no hazama (Three non-nuclear principles and nuclear secret agreement: Between antinuclear and nuclear umbrella). *Rippo to Chosa*, 309, 101-110.
- Perkovich, G. (2017). The nuclear ban treaty: What would follow?. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Retrieved March 24, 2018, from http://carnegieendowment.org/2017/05/31/nuclear-ban-treaty-what-would-follow-pub-70136
- Reaching Critical Will. (2014, February 14). Second conference on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons. Retrieved February 6, 2017, from http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/nayarit-2014/chairs-summary.pdf
- Reaching Critical Will. (2014, December 9). Austrian pledge. Retrieved February 6, 2017, from http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/vienna-2014/Austrian\_Pledge.pdf
- Reaching Critical Will. (2016, August 19). Revised draft: Report of the open-ended working group taking forward multilateral nuclear disarmament negotiations. Retrieved February 6, 2017, from
  - http://www.reachingcritical will.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/OEWG/2016/Documents/A-AC.286-CRP.3.pdf
- Ryukyu Shimpo. (2013, May 24). Removal of Cold War-era US nuclear base almost complete. Retrieved February 16, 2017, from http://english.ryukyushimpo.jp/2013/05/31/10452/
- Sankei Shimbun. (2016, October 30). Kakuheiki kinshi joyaku: Sanka fusegu tedate ni naranu (The nuclear weapons ban treaty that cannot prevent calamities).
- Segawa, T. (2016). *U.S.-Soviet nuclear disarmament negotiations and Japan's diplomacy,* 1981-1987. Sapporo: Hokkaido University Press.

- Sood, R. (2018). Harmonizing the NPT and ban treaty in nuclear risk reduction measures by possessor states. *Toda Policy Brief*, 9. Retrieved April 7, 2018, from http://www.toda.org/files/policy\_briefs/T-PB-9\_Sood\_Nuclear\_Risk\_Reductions.pdf
- Swaine, M. D., Swanger, R. M., & Kawakami, T. (2001). *Japan and ballistic missile defense*. Santa Monica CA: RAND Center for Asia-Pacific Policy.
- Tadokoro, M. (2011). The model of an economic power: Japanese diplomacy in the 1960s. In Iokibe, M. (Ed.). (2011). *The diplomatic history of postwar Japan*. London and New York: Routledge.
- Thakur, R. (2017). Japan and the nuclear weapons prohibition treaty: The wrong side of history, geography, legality, morality, and humanity. *Journal for Peace and Nuclear Disarmament*. Retrieved March 17, 2018, from https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/25751654.2018.1407579?needAccess= true
- Toki, M. (2015). Can Japan become a bridge-builder for nuclear disarmament? *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*. 19 August 2015. Retrieved February 23, 2017, from http://thebulletin.org/can-japan-become-bridge-builder-nuclear-disarmament8668
- *Tokyo Shimbun*. (2016, October 28) (evening edition). Kokuren ketsugi, nihon hantai (Japan opposed the resolution in the UN committee).
- *Tokyo Shimbun*. (2016, October 29). Hibakukoku no yakuwari yori anpo (Prioritized security over the role as a nuclear-bombed state).
- Tosaki, H., & Hayashi, N. (2016). Implications of a nuclear weapons ban treaty for Japan. International Law and Policy Institute (ILPI) and the Center for the Promotion of Disarmament and Non-Proliferation (CPDNP), the Japan Institute of International Affairs (JIIA).
- United Nations. (1994, December 15). UNGA resolution 49/75 H, general and complete disarmament. Retrieved February 11, 2017, from http://www.un.org/documents/ga/res/49/a49r075.htmUnited Nations. (2008, January 18). Model nuclear weapons convention: Convention on the prohibition of the development, testing, production, stockpiling, transfer, use and threat of use of nuclear weapons and on their elimination. New York: United Nations.
- United Nations. (2015). 2015 review conference of the parties to the treaty on the non-proliferation of nuclear weapons. Retrieved March 31, 2018, from http://www.un.org/en/conf/npt/2015/
- United Nations. (2016, October 14). UNGA resolution A/C.1/71/L.41 taking forward multilateral nuclear disarmament negotiations. Retrieved February 7, 2017, from http://www.un.org/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=A/C.1/71/L.41
- United Nations. (2016, December 12). UNGA resolution 71/49 united action with renewed determination towards the total elimination of nuclear weapons. Retrieved February 10, 2017, from http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/71/49
- United Nations. (2016, December 23). UNGA resolution 71/258 taking forward multilateral nuclear disarmament negotiations. Retrieved February 7, 2017, from http://www.icanw.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/N1646669.pdf
- United Nations. (2017, July 7). Treaty on the prohibition of nuclear weapons: Signature and ratification. Retrieved March 17, 2018, from https://www.un.org/disarmament/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/tpnw-info-kit-v2.pdf#search=%27pdf
- UN News Centre. (2010, August 6). Achieving nuclear-weapon-free world is possible, ban tells Hiroshima ceremony. Retrieved February 4, 2017, from http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=35546&Cr=Hiroshima&Cr1#.WJU 16WM0PIU

- Waltz, K. (1959). *Man, the state and war: A theoretical analysis*. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Waltz, K. (1981). The spread of nuclear weapons: More may better. *Adelphi Papers*, 171. London: International Institute for Strategic Studies. Retrieved February 23, 2017, from https://www.mtholyoke.edu/acad/intrel/waltz1.htm
- Waltz, K. (1993). The emerging structure of international politics. *International Security*, 18 (2), 44-79.
- Waltz, K. (2000). Structural realism after the Cold War. International Security, 25 (1), 5-41.
- Wendt, A. (1992). Anarchy is what states make of it: The social construction of power politics. *International Organization*, 46 (2), 391-425.